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2017 Officers 
 

Jerry Wardell 
President 

Simon Reiffer 
Governor/Vice President 

Deanna Pyle 
Secretary 

Mike Britz 
Treasurer 

Mike Sprague 
Competition Director 

Kara Richardson 
Newsletter Editor 

Angela Hyde 
Membership Director 

Sally Wardell 
Points Director 

Bob Pyle 
Public Relations Director 

Chris Wieczorek 
Social Director 

The Monthly Newsletter of the Capital City 
Corvette Club 

Activities for December 
 

Capital City Corvette Club Christmas Party – December 2 

Coral Gables Restaurant, 2838 E. Grand River Ave., East Lansing 
Social/Dinner – 1:00 pm 

 

General Membership Meeting 

No Meeting in December 
 
Board Meeting 

No Meeting in December 
 

December Birthdays 
 

Kara Richardson December 2 
Barb Sipka  December 7 
Greg Kapp December 19 

Volume XLVII ● Number 12 ● December 2017 

Chevrolet Trademark(s) used with the written permission of General Motors. 

Please submit newsletter articles to cccceditor@gmail.com by the 25th of each month. 

Marty Latchaw December 23 
David Averill December 24 
Steve Musselman December 24 
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From Our President 

 

Another great Capital City Corvette Club year is winding down. Our membership has grown to over 110 members. We 

had a fantastic car show at our sponsor’s (Shaheen Chevrolet) location.  It allowed us to donate $3924.25 to the 

Childrens Miracle Network.  Outstanding! This year we’ll end with a donation of $1000 to the Food Band, $250 to Toys 

for Tots and $250 to St. Vincent’s.  We also were able to donate $1000 to the VFW National Home for Children and 

$1807.22 for Blessings in a Back pack. Many thanks to everyone for all their hard work.  It was a team effort and 

everyone deserves a hardy pat on the back for a job well done. What a great year! 

It looks like snow is about to fly and it’s time to put our Vettes up for the winter.  My wife and I were able to put over 

6000 miles on our C7 this season.  Car shows, rallys, autocrosses and the NCCC national convention.  Oh and also 

Bloomington Gold and the Mackinaw car show event.  Next year is looking even better and with the NCCC convention in 

New Orleans,we all will be racking up the miles. Corvettes are meant to be driven! 

Have a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.  

 

Save the Wave, 

Jerry Wardell, 2017 President 
Capital City Corvette Club 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

President:  Bob Maynard  Newsletter Editor:  Kara Richardson 

Secretary:  Colleen Bratschi    Membership Director:  Angela Hyde 

Treasurer:  Mike Britz     Points Director:  Sally Wardell 

Governor/Vice President:  Simon Reiffer  Public Relations Director:  Rich Bratschi 

Competition Director:  Mike Sprague   Social Director:  Chris Wieczorek 

 

2018 BOARD 
At the November General Membership Meeting, club officers were elected.  Those elected to office for 2018 are: 
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CAPITAL CITY CORVETTE CLUB 

MEMBERSHIP PROFILE 

 

 

Rich & Connie Foster 

How they met each other: Used to Work Together 

Years married or together: Together 11 years, Married 5 years 

Children: Connie has a son (18) and daughter (15), Rich has 2 daughters (28 & 24) 

Pets: 1 Dog – Max, 1 Cat - Blue 

Occupations: Connie does pedicures and manicures, Rich is a Mechanical Engineer 

Hobbies: Cars, Music, Camping, Family Time 

About their Corvette and how long they’ve have owned it: 1975 Stingray, dad owned it for about 15 years 

and then I have owned it for 6 years now 

How did they hear about CCCC? Went to a couple car shows and checked out the website 

How long have they been in the club? Just joined in September 2017 
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   Children’s Miracle Network 

Car Show 

September 17, 2017 

Photos by Fred Darin 
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GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING MINUTES 

 

CAPITAL CITY CORVETTE CLUB 

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 1, 2017 

 

PRESIDENT: Jerry Wardell called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm. 

Jerry announced he had flyers for the Corvette Adventure and requested they be in the newsletter; Bob Pyle motioned, 

Chris Wiezcorek seconded, motion carried. 

BOARD MEMBER REPORTS: 

V/P GOVERNOR: Simon Reiffer reported the regional meeting would be held the following Tuesday at La Senorita and 

advised they would be voting for officers soon. 

SECRETARY: Deanna Pyle asked for the September minutes to be approved. Bob Pyle motioned to accept the minutes, 

Simon Reiffer seconded. Motion carried. 

TREASURER: Mike Britz was absent but sent word the books were balanced. 

COMPETITION DIRECTOR: Mike Sprague was absent. 

EDITOR: Kara Richardson had no report. 

MEMBERSHIP DIRECTOR: Angela Hyde reported we have 117 members, 2 Honorary members, and 36 FCOA. 

POINTS DIRECTOR: Sally Wardell reported points were up to date. 

PR DIRECTOR: Bob Pyle had no report. 

SOCIAL DIRECTOR: Chris Wieczorek reminded that November 18th will be the Delta Bingo event with a 1 pm set up, with 

dinner following at Cheddars. December 2nd will be our Christmas Party at Coral Gables, 1-3 pm. Also, Angela will have a 

breakfast in Eaton Rapids at Madres and November 11th will offer a Toys for Tots event at Shaheen’s with a luncheon at 

Applebee’s followed by a cookie exchange at the dealership. 

 

Appointed Officer Reports: 

CHAPLAIN: Ward Harris was absent. 

HEARTS AND FLOWERS: Janet Lintretra was absent. 

HISTORIAN: Sue Keith had no report. 

NCM AMBASSADOR: Kim Keith suggested members check out the National Corvette Museum. 

PHOTOGRAPHER: Fred Darin had no report. He did suggest new members email Fred if they want pictures of their cars 

on the internet. 

QUARTERMASTER: Craig Iansiti had no report. 

SERGEANT AT ARMS: Bob Pyle had no report  

WEBMASTER: Gloria Reiffer had no report. 

PAST PRESIDENT: Dave Pursel had no report. 
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GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING MINUTES continued 

Committee Reports: 

The Regional Banquet committee advised they will have more to report after a discussion with Mark Hanlon. Also they 

are waiting final approval from the Governors. The date has been set for April 7th at the Shaheen Community Room. 

The 60th anniversary committee is investigating venues and will have a tentative fall date. 

NEW BUSINESS:  

A CPL class will be offered for November 14th by Rich Shatoskey. 

It was suggested money for the Christmas donation will be divided as follows: $1,000 to the Food Bank, $250 for Toys for 

Tots, $250 for St. Vincent’s. Craig Iansiti motioned, Tom Wieczorek seconded, motion passed. 

Chris thanked members for their donations throughout the year. 

Simon suggested members consider choosing dates for 2018 events as they will be chosen at the Febuary regional 

meeting. 

Chris said Dr. Guertin would like to arrange a tour of the pediatric unit for next year on behalf of our efforts for the 

Children’s Miracle Network.  

 

Colleen Bratschi announced the voting results: 

 

President, Bob Maynard 

Secretary, Colleen Bratschi 

Treasurer, Mike Britz 

V/P Governor, Simon Reiffer 

Competition Director, Mike Sprague 

Editor, Kara Richardson 

Membership Director, Angela Hyde 

Points, Sally Wardell 

PR Director, Rich Bratschi 

Social Director, Chris Wieczorek 

 

Bob Pyle motioned to adjourn, Marty Latschaw seconded, motion passed. Meeting adjourned at 7:43. 
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BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

 

CAPITAL CITY CORVETTE CLUB 

BOARD MEETING MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 15, 2017 

 

PRESIDENT: Jerry Wardell called the meeting to order at 6:30 

Newly elected board members, Bob Maynard, Colleen and Rich Bratschi, attended this transitional meeting. 

BOARD MEMBER REPORTS: 

V/P GOVERNOR: Simon Reiffer reported on the Region meeting and announced the new board. He advised that the 

driving school will be held May 12, 2018 at the Eaton Proving Grounds in Marshall. He said he did not yet have the 

results from the National election. Sue Sweet requested that $2200 be set aside for trophies and awards. Following the 

meeting a training session for computers was offered; Angela Hyde attended. Mike Sprague was nominated to be on the 

Trails committee. Sharon Meeseman continues to improve. Meeting dates have been set at La Senorita for 2018 and 

Mike Hanlon will visit one of our CCCC meetings next year as well. 

SECRETARY: Deanna Pyle asked that the October minutes be approved. Chris Wieczorek motioned, Mike Britz seconded; 

motion passed. The December Christmas donations were discussed and Deanna did not feel they had been previously 

recorded so it was agreed to do so: $1,000 to the Food Bank, $250 for Toys for Tots, and $250 to St. Vincent’s. 

TREASURER: Mike Britz reported the books were up to date. 

COMPETITION DIRECTOR: Mike Sprague was absent. 

EDITOR: Kara Richardson was absent. 

MEMBERSHIP DIRECTOR: Angela Hyde reported that the club currently has 117 members, 2 honorary members, and 36 

FCOA’s. 101 members renewed their membership. A discussion of lifetime membership for the NCCC followed. 

POINTS DIRECTOR: Sally Wardell reported that the points are up to date. 

PR DIRECTOR: Bob Pyle reported that Patrick Lickfeldt had documents available for Rich Bratschi, the new PR Director. 

Rich will contact him. Rich also had questions about who pays for ads for the newsletter and who has complimentary 

ads. 

SOCIAL DIRECTOR: Chris Wieczorek advised that the Bingo event and the Christmas party are the only functions left for 

the year. She will need raffle tickets for both events. 

 

Appointed Officer Reports: 

CHAPLAIN: Ward Harris was absent. 

HEARTS AND FLOWERS: Janet Lintrenta was absent. 

HISTORIAN: Sue Keith was absent. 

NCM AMBASSADOR: Kim Keith was absent. 

PHOTOGRAPHER:  Fred Darrin was absent. 
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BOARD MEETING MINUTES continued 

QUARTERMASTER: Craig Iansiti was absent. 

SERGEANT AT ARMS: Bob Pyle had no report.  

WEBMASTER: Gloria Reiffer was absent, but Simon indicated she was about to purchase a new hard drive for the 

website. 

PAST PRESIDENT: Dave Pursel was absent. 

NEW BUSINESS:  

The board welcomed the newly elected board members. Rick had questions about the newsletter and ads and a 

discussion followed.  

Bob Maynard requested that the board meeting for January be rescheduled for the second Wednesday, January 10th, 

due to a conflict. The board voted and agreed, provided Delhi Café could accommodate the request. 

OLD BUSINESS:  

Chris Wieczorek advised she would have more information on the regional banquet in January. 

 

Simon Reiffer motioned to adjourn the meeting, Chris Wieczorek seconded. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned at 7:03 
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WINTER STORAGE TIPS 

Preparing Your Corvette for Winter Storage 

 Wash, dry and wax 

 Change oil & filter  

 Check the minimum freeze temperature of antifreeze and windshield washer fluid. 

 Place a Vinyl tarp on the garage floor under Corvette, even if cement. Moisture rises from 
the floor and the tarp will prevent some of this moisture from getting to your 
undercarriage. 

 Inflate tires to about 45 PSI and position tires on thick carpet pieces. 

 Add a good gas stabilizer and fill gas tank to minimize water absorption. 

 Attach a Battery Tender. No need to remove or disconnect your battery, this method 
retains all computer memories. 

 Hang or place mothballs in porous containers under the hood to discourage mice or small 
rodents who like to chew on hoses and spark plug wires.  Nylon footies or cut off old panty 
hose works well. 

 Place fabric softener sheets in foot wells and rear area.  Not sure how well this deters mice, 
but the car sure smells nice in the spring. 

 For CONVERTIBLES: Unhitch the top latches so that the top does not "stretch" all winter. 

 Remove any freezable items in your storage compartments and console. 

 Cover the ends of the exhaust pipes to prevent any rodents from taking up winter 
residence.  Tupper ware covers or steel wool works good. 

 Put on a good quality Car Cover.  

 It’s good idea to start your vette every couple of weeks and run until engine reaches 
temperature.  This may not be necessary, but sure is enjoyable. Open garage door slightly 
to expel exhaust fumes. 

 

Why C7 Front Wheels Hop When You Turn Slowly 

You may think it has something to do with your summer tires, but according to the GM 

experts, it is something else.  It’s called the ‘Ackermann Effect’ and the effect has been known for 

quite a while, dating back to horse and wagon days. Here’s a link to the explanation: 

http://blog.patmcgrathchevyland.com/ackermann-effect-2014-corvette-stingray/  

It is a result of the inside and outside front wheels rotating at different speeds in a slow turn. 

Essentially the outside wheels are traveling further, creating a skipping or jumping effect.  

There is a design solution patented by Rudolph Ackermann in 1818. However, General Motors 

Corvette engineers decided that a tight turning radius is more important than eliminating the 

Ackermann Effect.  Therefore, no worries, enjoy the excellent handling of your corvette.  

(Submitted by Jerry Wardell) 

 

http://blog.patmcgrathchevyland.com/ackermann-effect-2014-corvette-stingray/
https://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwj7q8fIvbHSAhUm0YMKHcc_DkkQjRwIBw&url=https://pptcrafter.wordpress.com/tag/gears/&psig=AFQjCNEGJsf3gDPu-No_oafuBTebdAZbug&ust=1488326210899579
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CORVETTE TRIVIA 

In it's inaugural year, the 1990 Corvette ZR-1 was a $27,016 option installed into 3,032 vehicles. 

 

Corvette debuted in 1953 with a single available engine, the 235-cu in "Blue Flame" 6-cylinder powerplant, rated at 150 hp. 

 

Part of the 1963 Corvette ZO6s package was a 36.5 gallon fuel tank, which consumed part of the rear interior cargo area and was hidden with a plastic 

cover. 

 

Chevy offered a wide range of rear axle ratios for the 1967 Corvette, from a stump-pulling 4.56:1 to a freeway friendly 3.08:1 gear set. 

 

Model year 1982 was another year of Corvette firsts and lasts. This year introduced Cross-Fire injection, replacing conventional carburetors.  And 1982 

was the last year that the chassis that debuted in 1963 was used. 

 

When the 1957 Corvette debuted, a new option was available: Posi-traction. This was Chevy's limited-slip differential, and it helped maintain traction on 

slippery surfaces. 

 

The 1969 Corvette L88 Roadster was missing something that 'normal' Corvettes wore: a radio antenna. Radios were not installed in L88s, as there was 

no ignition shielding on the engine. 

 

In 1969, the L88 engine option was rare, expensive, and brutally strong.  Only 116 Corvettes were given the powerplant, at a cost of $1,032.15. Power 

was north of 500 horsepower. 

 

Any transmission was available in the 1990 Corvette ZR-1, as long as it was the MN-6, six-speed manual box. 

 

In an effort to convince the driving public that a top national speed limit of 55 mph was a good thing, the speedometer on America's Sports Car stopped 

at 85 mph. America didn't buy into it. 

 

Chevrolet styling returned the Stingray name to the Corvette line in 1969, except it was now one word rather than two as seen during the C2 years. 

 

Elkhart Green was the second most popular color on the 1972 Corvette, with 4,200 finished in this hue. Ontario Orange was the number one pick, with 

4,891. 

 

Besides the record production numbers, the 1979 model was also the first year the base coupe cost more than $10,000, clocking in at $10,220. 

 

Rearward visibility was compromised in the C2s inaugural year, 1963. Police officers on motorcycles would shadow Corvette coupes by hiding behind 

the split in the rear window. 

 

Nicknamed the "Coke Bottle" look, the pinched waist was a favorite styling element in the late 1960s Corvettes. 

 

The Callaway twin turbo option also known as the Callaway Sledgehammer could be purchased for $26,895.00 from 1987 to 1991.  On October 26th, 

1988 it was driven by Lingenfelter and would do 254.876 miles an hour.  

 

Chevrolet’s fifth-generation Corvette arrived with increases in both horsepower and civility, capped by 172-mph top speed. 

 

On June 30th 1998, the first Corvette rolled off the assembly line in Flint, Michigan.  Powered by a milquetoast 150-hp in-line six backed by a two-speed 

Power glide automatic transmission, the original Vette lacked the one key element that made later cars a success:  horsepower. 

 

Fans hoping for a topless variation on the fifth-generation Vette were no doubt disappointed when Chevrolet announced only a targa-top version for 

1997.  Devoted sun worshippers were forced to make do with the previous-generation Corvette for another year. 

(Submitted by Angela Hyde) 

  



December 2017 
 

PARTICIPATION POINTS 

 



December 2017 
 

 

 

 

  

 
Dealership Contacts: 
 
 
Ben Behnke - Sales\Club Contact (517) 881-9253 
Dan Williams - Service Advisor 
Ralph Shaheen - President 
Jason Cords - General Manager 
Tom Hernly - Service Manager 
Kevin Simpson - Event Coordinator 
Tom Dyes - Collision Center Manager 

 
(517) 394-0330 Main Number 
632 American Rd 
Lansing, MI 48911 

2017 CAPITAL CITY CORVETTE CLUB SUPPORTERS 

 

The individuals/businesses listed in this newsletter help to support Capital City 
Corvette Club.  
 

Please consider them when making purchases. 

Contact Chris 

Wieczorek if you 

would like to 

organize a social 

event. 

prz922@aol.com 

517-996-6072 

mailto:prz922@aol.com
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2017 CAPITAL CITY CORVETTE CLUB SUPPORTERS 
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Capital City Corvette Club is proud to have 

                as our sponsor.  


